
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on February 6, 2018 at 7:30 pm in the Council Chambers 
of the Municipal Building. 
 
 M. Ku, Chair    L. Rodrigue 
 R. Harriman-Stites (Vice Chair) R. Bienkowski 
 D. Cruson, Secretary   D. Mailloux-Petersen 
 D. Leidlein (7:35 pm)   5 Staff 
 J. Vouros (Absent)   1 Press 
 A. Clure             25 Public 
 D. Delia 
 
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 
 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that the Board of Education was delighted to recognize and celebrate Newtown 
High School’s “Best Buddies” program.   This volunteer program has 140 members at Newtown High 
School and provides opportunities for one-to-one friendships for students with intellectual and 
developmental disabilities and general education students. The student leaders plan and organize 
many wonderful activities throughout the year. Dr. Rodrigue reported that the Newtown High School 
“Best Buddies” program was chosen as the most outstanding chapter in the state of Connecticut for 
the 2017-2018 school year. She read the names of the student leaders receiving Certificates of 
Excellence:  Sara Kennedy - President, Bridget Morrissey, VP, Sara Matte, Secretary, Jenna Gonski, 
Treasurer, Sophia Spraggins, Buddy Director, Johnny Nowacki, Buddy Director, Bryan Bailey, Fund 
Raising Coordinator, Rachel Tomasino, Associate Member Coordinator, Dani Powell, Friendship 
Coordinator, Nolan Adis, Board Member and JP Ford, Board Member. She also thanked chapter 
teacher advisors, Jill Gonski and Mimi Riccio, for their support and leadership. 
Mrs. Ku congratulated the members and advisors, and said the well-deserved recognition at the State 
level was due to their hard work, dedication and enthusiasm.  
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which includes 
the high school field trip, the donation to Newtown Middle School, and the resignation of  
Ali Boa. Mrs. Leidlin seconded.  
Mr. Clure asked if the donation for the 8th grade field trip to DC would be used equally.  
Dr. Rodrigue answered that it is to be used for any students who need it and it is to be equitably 
distributed. 
Mrs. Ku commented that the generous donation is greatly appreciated. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Item 5 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mrs. Ku reported that the Superintendent Search was ongoing and that the 
Superintendent Search Committee is in the process of interviewing candidates. Out of respect for the 
people being interviewed, this process is not open to the public. Mrs. Ku asked Mr. Delia, who 
attended a Connecticut Kid Governor event, to speak to that experience.  Mr. Delia said that this is a 
social studies program, sponsored by the Connecticut Public Affairs Department, where 5th graders 
run for Kid Governor with the platform of making the world a better place. Each school in Connecticut 
can enter one student candidate into a statewide election. 5th graders across the state voted for one of 
the final 8 candidates and an inauguration was held for the new Connecticut Kid Governor. The Kid  
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Governor goes to DC and supports their platform for an entire year. This is a wonderful program and 
is run at no cost to the schools.  
 
Mrs. Ku thanked Mr. Delia for that review and said that perhaps this is something the C & I Committee 
could consider. She gave recommendations for Sub-Committee topics for members to think about as 
follows: 1) Curriculum & Instruction Committee - review class size and how it compares to surrounding 
districts; and additional measures for district performance. 2) Communications – budget newsletter. 3) 
Finance and Policy – review tuition for staff and how it compares to surrounding districts. Mrs. Ku 
attended the Police Commission’s Meeting and they are going to open Old Farm Road for 15 minutes 
in the a.m. for a trial period in February only, just for Reed buses, to see if it improves the travel time 
for those buses. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Rodrigue reported that in consultation with our Athletic Director, Matt Memoli, a self-study will be 
launched regarding the athletic programs, fees and equitability issues as raised during budget 
discussions. A similar study will begin regarding all extracurricular activities and the programming 
fees. Details will be shared in the near future. The Task Force regarding transportation and the start 
time is nearing completion. Details of the no-cost solution are to be presented to the Board of 
Education in March. Chris Moretti, principal at Hawley, is heading that task force. Dr. Rodrigue stated 
that a discrepancy was discovered in kindergarten registration materials as regards the eligibility date 
for a child to start kindergarten. Our Policy 5112 – Ages of Attendance – states that in order to be 
eligible for kindergarten, a child needs to turn 5 on or before January 1 of that school year (previously 
it was written as December 31). These materials have been corrected just in time for our February 26, 
2018 Kindergarten Parent Information Night. Newtown High School will host the musical, Les 
Miserables, in our new auditorium in March. This will be the first time the community gets to enjoy our 
new facility. A dedication is being planned for the auditorium in the spring that will feature many of our 
talented students. Turning to the potential snow storm tomorrow, we have had 4 snow days so there 
are 6 school days remaining (using June 20, 2018 as the last day) before we would have to pull any 
days from April break. The decision is not made on the Newtown High School graduation date until 
after April 1st, which is set by the Board of Education at the first BOE meeting in April. 
 
Committee Report: 
Policy Committee – Mrs. Harriman-Stites reported that the Policy Committee is continuing to work 
through the 5000 series. We had our second policy meeting with our newly-formed committee and  
there has been a seamless transition. She thanked Mr. Cruson for jumping on board and right in with 
all of the work that policy brings.  Topics being worked on are “Assigning Home School Students to 
Classes in Grades K-12” and there was also a robust discussion around the Newtown Service Dog 
policy. The next Policy Committee meeting is scheduled for tomorrow morning, February 7, 2018, and 
discussion will continue if weather permits.  
 
Student Representative Reports: 
Rory Edwards: College letters are arriving and with them the need for assistance in funding for 
college. The Career Center held a Scholarship Workshop on January 25, 2018 and there is a new 
Hertberg Family Foundation Scholarship which offers $10,000 annually to a graduating NHS Senior. 
 
Talia Hankin: On Wednesday (February 7, 2018), Newtown High School will be hosting a parent 
orientation for current 8th grade students who plan on attending NHS next year. Students and parents 
will be given tours, have the opportunity to see examples of classes in action and hear from 
administrators, teachers and student leaders. 
 
Rory: There was a successful blood drive hosted by the student government in coordination with the 
Red Cross on Monday, February 5th from the start of school until 1:00 pm. 
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Talia: The Snowball semi-formal will be held this Friday, February 9, 2018 at the Crowne Plaza in 
Southbury and the Best Buddies Valentine’s Day Dance will be on Saturday, February 17, 2018 in the 
NHS Cafetorium. 
Rory: In sports, girls’ basketball celebrated their senior night with a win over Masuk and wrestling did 
the same for their senior night with a win over Brookfield. The Girls and Boys Indoor Track teams and 
the Cheer Team competed in their SW Conference championship this past weekend. The Cheer 
Team finished 2nd in their conference, Girls Track came in 2nd and Boys Track finished 5th. 
 
Talia: Rehearsals are under way for the Spring musical, Les Miserables.  Students in cast and crew 
have been able to fully utilize the new auditorium. There will be 5 performances and it will run from 
March 22 – 25, 2018. Tickets are now available to the public for purchase. Second semester is going 
well both in and out of classes! 
Mrs. Ku thanked the students for their input and told them that they were welcome to leave. 
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
High School Auditorium Update/Rental Policy 
Dr. Rodrigue passed out Policy and Regulation 3515 – Community Use of School Facilities. She 
explained that she doesn’t want the NHS auditorium to be rented this summer because that time is 
needed to paint the floor, complete maintenance items and Janice Gabriel needs time to train on the 
new technology equipment. Also there were rental protocol and fees issues recently and she will be 
meeting with Michelle Hiscavich and Ron Bienkowski about this. Very few groups are allowed to 
waive fees. This was a 4 ½ million dollar project and the fees are needed to maintain the auditorium’s 
beauty and keep everything safe. Dr. Rodrigue referred to the forms in the back of the policy, 
beginning with “The Application for Community Use of School Facilities”. This current form is not good 
for use in renting the auditorium. She wants to create another form just for renting the auditorium and 
will bring it to the Policy Committee. Dr. Rodrigue asked for support for not renting the auditorium this 
summer and stated that Mr. Faiella is getting quotes on the cost of painting the floor. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked if there needs to be a motion on not doing something. 
Dr. Rodrigue answered that no motion is needed, just support for the floor painting and maintenance. 
Mr. Cruson asked Dr. Rodrigue to elaborate on her request. 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that repainting the auditorium floor will take several weeks. Mr. Faiella is getting 
the quotes for the gray paint and the finish that we need. It will probably take most of July and Janice 
Gabriel can’t get the training she needs on the technology equipment until after the painting is 
finished. 
 
Mr. Delia fully supports not allowing groups to rent the auditorium in the summer. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites fully supports as well, however, she has a question about the fees. She wants to 
make sure that the fees for the use of the auditorium will be going into maintenance. 
Dr. Rodrigue answered that the fees would be used for that purpose. 
Mrs. Leidlein asked if we are going to have to pay for the floor. 
Dr. Rodrigue answered that the Town has held money back for this. 
Mrs. Leidlein said that she is disappointed that we’re losing the summer fees. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that up until two years ago, we didn’t rent the NHS auditorium in the summer. We 
did it for the theater group that came in under special circumstances but we really haven’t lost 
any fees. She agrees with Mrs. Leidlein, however, that it is disappointing but we need two months to 
get it done correctly. 
Mr. Clure asked if food was allowed in the auditorium. 
Dr. Rodrigue answered that you needed to have special permission to bring food into the auditorium 
prior to the renovation. She said that we will now be a lot stricter about no food or beverages being 
allowed in the auditorium. 
Mr. Clure asked how this would be accomplished, possibly with signs? 
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Dr. Rodrigue said that we need to be more vigilant. 
Mrs. Ku asked for further thoughts on the auditorium. 
Mr. Clure stated that he is also disappointed with having to wait but agrees we need to do what we 
have to in order to get it done correctly. 
Mr. Cruson feels that it is the lesser of two evils. He would rather lose revenue in the summer than 
have the students miss out. 
Mrs. Ku agreed that she is disappointed as well, but will support Dr. Rodrigue’s request to not rent out 
the NHS auditorium in the summer. 
 
Item 7 – New Business 
Special Education Contingency 
Mrs. Ku reviewed that at the last Board meeting, the Board of Education recommended budget was 
finalized and in that process $100,000 was added for the Special Education Contingency. She handed 
out copies of Board Policy 3171.1 – Non-Lapsing Education Fund, and opened up a discussion about 
the need to envision how this will work as it moves on through the Board of Finance and Legislative 
Council.  Mrs. Ku stated that currently we have a non-lapsing fund in which we can request that 
money left at the end of the year go into this fund. Traditionally this has been a very small amount at 
the end of each year as the budgets have been so closely managed. She asked Mr. Bienkowski if he 
had anything he wished to add as background.   
 
Mr. Bienkowski stated that he has developed a suggested outline (which he handed out) that can be 
used to address the Special Education Contingency Line Item, which encompasses some of the 
reference to the non-lapsing account as well. As per his outline, the Special Education Contingency  
Line Item is to be used for unforeseen special education expenses; it may be used to cover additional 
costs that are expected to exceed the special education budget in total; and it will be available for 
expense overages as presented to the BOE – for tuition, transportation, teachers, paraeducators, 
BT’s, BCBA, professional services, specialized services, equipment, supplies and materials, all as 
required by a student’s individual educational program (IEP). This covers all expenses in the special 
education budget. He also recommends that these be presented to the Board so it’s not something 
that will be done automatically.  It will be presented as part of the Financial Report and will ask that 
such transfers be noted in the minutes for Board approval, and very specific approval will be required. 
Should the balance in the account be full or partial at the end of the fiscal year, it shall be requested to 
be included specifically for special education purposes in the non-lapsing account, with any other 
monies that may be available to be carried over. The intent of this line item is to only be used for 
special education purposes for expenditures noted above. These purposes result from students 
moving into the district, from court placements, from DCYS, from mediated settlements, and changes 
to IEP’s. Mr. Bienkowski told the Board that  
Mrs. Mailloux-Petersen has reviewed this plan and thinks it’s a good guideline to follow with this 
contingency fund as we move forward. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites thanked Mr. Bienkowski for pulling this together. She asked how it works with 
the existing non-lapsing account and if we proposing that it be merged with that money but 
designated. 
Mr. Bienkowski answered that Mrs. Harriman-Stites is correct and that the non-lapsing account is co-
mingled with other funds on part of the Town, but it’s partitioned for us and the Town. He is 
suggesting that we further partition our share to special education and non-special education 
expenses. His long-term strategy approach to this is if we budget it this year, and this budget line 
each successive year, it’s possible that the budget line that’s in the Board’s budget might be able to 
be reduced. 
 
Mr. Delia asked Mr. Bienkowski if there was another contingency fund for $179,000 under tuition. 
Mr. Bienkowski said that Mr. Delia was correct and there is a line item under tuition for unanticipated 
needs and placements.  
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Mr. Delia asked if this fund was the same type of non-lapsing fund that was being discussed.  
Mr. Bienkowski stated that this was a general fund account and not a non-lapsing one.  
Mrs. Ku reiterated, in order to be clear, that the $100,000 that was voted on Thursday night would be 
carried in our annual budget and that if it was not used during the year, at the end of that year we 
would request that it be deposited into the non-lapsing fund designated for special education 
purposes. 
Mr. Bienkowski agreed that was correct. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked if the $100,000 that was voted on was specific as a contingency line item or was it 
just to add $100,000 to the budget. 
Mr. Bienkowski stated that he interpreted it as both. 
Mrs. Leidlein said she understands that but wants to make sure the motion was clear. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites reported that in the minutes the motion said, “I move to increase the Special 
Education budget by $100,000 to offset unforeseen expenses during the budget year…” 
Mrs. Leidlein asked, “So it wasn’t specified as contingency?” 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites stated that the word “contingency” wasn’t used. 
Mrs. Leidlein said that she wants to make sure that this won’t cause an issue going forward and wants 
to make sure it is legally correct. 
 
Mr. Bienkowski said that in the budget, because a special category had to be created for it, it was 
called “contingency” in that category. He will discuss this with Bob Tait and the Board of Finance to be 
certain that is the appropriate way to handle it. 
Mrs. Leidlein asked if we need to go back and make a motion that it’s a contingency line item or is it 
okay with the motion as is and just label it as a contingency item. 
Mr. Bienkowski said that he believes the intent was very clear and that we don’t need to make a 
motion. We can refer to the minutes and it can be clearly communicated to the Board of Finance when 
we present to them. 
 
Mrs. Ku stated that she is comfortable with how it was done. However she also said that she initially 
talked with legal counsel to make sure this was something that could be done and there are other 
towns that are doing it. So she could get advice from legal counsel if it’s felt that it’s needed. 
Mrs. Leidlein said that she would leave that up to Mrs. Ku’s discretion. 
Mrs. Ku closed that discussion and thanked Ron Bienkowski and Deb Mailloux-Petersen for putting 
that information together. 
 
Minutes of January 9, 2018: 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of January 9, 2018. 
Mr. Cruson seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Minutes of January 11, 2018: 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
January 11, 2018. Mr. Cruson seconded. Vote: 5 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Leidlein) Motion passes. 
 
Minutes of January 16, 2018: 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
January 16, 2018. Mr. Cruson seconded. Vote: 5 ayes, 1 abstained (Mr. Clure) Motion passes. 
 
Minutes of January 23, 2018: 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
January 23, 2018. Mr. Cruson seconded. Vote: 5 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Leidlein) Motion passes. 
 
 



Board of Education     -6-    February 6, 2018 
 
Minutes of January 30, 2018: 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of January 30, 2018. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  
Mr. Cruson noted that there was a change needed in the January 30, 2018 minutes on page 4, 
second paragraph, last sentence. It should read “Mr. Cruson clarified that this discussion was about 
all activities and not just sports.” Mrs. Ku noted the change and the motion on the amended minutes 
passes unanimously. 
 
Minutes of February 1, 2018: 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman Stites moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
February 1, 2018. Mr. Cruson seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mrs. Ku gave a thank you to Kathy June for getting all these minutes compiled. 
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
Item 9 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 8:38 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _________________________________ 
         Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
                 Secretary 
 


















































	2-6-18 Minutes
	Att.1

